
Macro	Economic	Overview	/	November	2023


Global	financial	markets	reacted	to	the	conflict	in	the	Middle	East	war	with	caution,	
concerned	that	the	hostility	could	erupt	into	a	broader	situation	engulfing	other	
countries	and	territories.	A	flight	to	the	U.S.	dollar	and	U.S.	government	bonds	took	
hold	as	equity	volatility	rose	in	response	to	the	conflict.


The	Federal	Reserve	opted	to	leave	rates	unchanged	during	their	most	recent	
meeting,	with	Fed	Chair	Jerome	Powell	hinting	that	no	further	rate	increases	might	
be	needed.	The	Federal	Reserve	bases	its	decisions	on	economic	data	that	can	vary	
dramatically	from	month	to	month,	so	some	analysts	doubt	that	the	Fed	has	formally	
completed	its	rate	hike	strategy.


The	Treasury	Department	announced	that	it	plans	to	issue	less	longer-term	debt,	as	
the	cost	of	interest	payments	for	the	government	has	increased	tremendously	as	
rates	have	risen.	This	led	to	a	decrease	in	long-term	Treasury	bond	yields	as	
investors	opted	for	higher-yielding	short-term	bonds.	Some	economists	view	this	
dynamic	as	an	indicator	that	rates	may	be	approaching	a	pinnacle.


Growing	concerns	that	the	war	between	Israel	and	Hamas	could	spread	throughout	
the	region	is	prompting	a	shift	towards	global	fixed	income	and	the	U.S.	dollar.	Oil	
and	commodity	prices	have	also	been	affected	by	the	conflict	as	production	and	
transportation	constraints	increase	concerns.


The	Treasury	bond	market	experienced	volatility	in	October	that	resembled	the	
stock	market.	Hedge	fund	manager	bets	against	U.S.	government	debt,	flight	to	
government	bonds	due	to	the	conflict	in	the	Middle	East,	and	a	flood	of	new	debt	
issuance	to	fund	swelling	U.S.	budget	deficits	contributed	to	the	volatility.	The	yield	
on	the	10-year	Treasury	bond	reached	5%,	a	16-year	high	before	retreating	back	to	
below	5%.


Social	Security	benefit	payments	are	slated	to	increase	3.2%	effective	January	2024,	
following	the	same	increase	as	in	2023.	The	increase,	based	on	the	Cost	of	Living	
Adjustment	(COLA)	is	designed	to	keep	pace	with	inflation.	Medicare	premiums,	
however,	are	expected	to	increase	5.9%	in	2024,	more	than	the	increase	in	Social	
Security.
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